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State v. Ayles 
Decided: 8/12/2010 
Case No.: S056577 
Gillette, J. for the Court; Concurrence, Durham, J.; Dissent, Kistler, J., 
Balmer and Linder, J.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/S056577.htm 
 
CRIMINAL LAW – A minimal factual nexus between a defendant’s consent to 
search and his unlawful detainment exists, and evidence obtained pursuant 
to that search must be suppressed, when the illegal seizure occurs 
simultaneous to the consent. 
 
Defendant appealed his conviction of methamphetamine possession, arguing 
that his consent to search was the product of an unlawful seizure. Officer 
Hunt stopped a car in which Defendant was a passenger. After taking 
Defendant’s driver’s license, Hunt obtained Defendant’s consent to search 
Defendant. After finding methamphetamine on Defendant, Hunt arrested 
Defendant and gave him Miranda warnings. At trial, Defendant moved to 
suppress all evidence obtained after Hunt took his identification on the 
basis that he was unlawfully detained because Hunt had no reasonable 
suspicion that Defendant was committing a crime or was a threat to Hunt’s 
safety. The trial court rejected the motion, finding that Defendant was 
not illegally stopped. The Court of Appeals reversed, holding that there 
was a minimal factual nexus between Defendant’s unlawful detainment and 
his consent to search and that Defendant’s post-Miranda warnings were not 
a sufficiently intervening circumstance. The Supreme Court held that a 
minimal factual nexus between Defendant’s consent to search and his 
unlawful detainment exists when the illegal seizure occurs simultaneous to 
the consent. Further, Miranda warnings alone were not a sufficient 
“intervening circumstance” to attenuate the taint of the unlawful seizure, 
as Defendant’s statements were affected by the unlawful seizure due to 
temporal proximity. Therefore, the evidence from the search should have 
been suppressed. Affirmed. 
 
 [Summarized by Mercedes Rhoden] 
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State v. Blanchard 
Decided: 8/4/2010 
Case No.: A138909 
Landau, P.J. for the Court; Schuman, J. & Ortega, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A138909.htm 
 
CONSTITUTIONAL LAW - The right to counsel under Article I, section 11 of 
the Oregon Constitution and the Sixth and Fourteenth Amendments to the 
United States Constitution includes the right to appear pro se, which a 
defendant does not intelligently and understandingly waive by responding 
“yes sir” to a court’s refusal to allow the defendant to appear pro se. 
 
The trial court revoked Defendant’s parole for possession of cocaine after 
he was arrested for violating parole. The trial court denied Defendant’s 
request to represent himself, stating that to allow him to appear pro se 
would delay the proceeding. On appeal, Defendant argued that this denial 
violated his rights under Article I, section 11 of the Oregon 
Constitution, and the Sixth and Fourteenth Amendments to the United States 
Constitution. The Court of Appeals denied the state’s motion to dismiss 
the appeal as moot because outstanding supervision charges against 
Defendant created an adverse relationship and gave any potential decision 
a practical effect. Next, the Court held that the refusal to allow 
Defendant to appear pro se did violate his federal and state 
constitutional rights because the right to counsel includes the right to 
represent oneself. The Court additionally held that Defendant’s response 
of “yes sir” to the trial judge’s decision did not constitute an 
intelligent and understanding waiver, and that the denial was not harmless 
error because it was a “structural” error under 6th Amendment 
jurisprudence. Reversed. 
 
[Summarized by Kathleen Thomas] 
 
 
State v. Evans 
Decided: 8/4/2010 
Case No.: 138017 
Landau, P.J. for the Court; Schuman, J. & Ortega, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A138017.htm 
 
EVIDENCE – A hearing under OEC 104 is required to determine if testimony 
providing a medical diagnosis of sexual abuse is admissible as scientific 
evidence. 
 
Defendant was convicted of 10 counts of sexual abuse of two children, A 
and B. At trial, Dr. Koeller offered an expert opinion that A was sexually 
abused. The trial court denied Defendant’s motion to hold a hearing under 



OEC 104 to determine if Dr. Koeller’s medical diagnosis was admissible as 
scientific evidence. After the trial, in State v. Southard, the Supreme 
Court determined a medical diagnosis of sexual abuse is scientific 
evidence. The Court of Appeals held that the trial court erred in denying 
a hearing that would have included an inquiry into relevance of evidence 
under OEC 401, helpfulness to the jury under OEC 702, and possibility of 
prejudice under OEC 403 and counts are reversed and remanded for 
determination. Defendant also argued the sufficiency of evidence as to one 
of two counts of sexual abuse alleging that defendant caused A to rub his 
penis. On appeal, the state conceded that the evidence only established 
one of the two counts and the Court held that trial court erred in denying 
acquittal of one count due to insufficient evidence. Count 6 reversed; 
Counts 1 through 5 and counts 9 and 10 reversed and remanded. 
 
[Summarized by Jessica Johnson] 
 
State  v. Sierzega 
Decided: 8/18/2010 
Case No.: A138097 
Brewer, C.J. for the Court; Wollheim, P.J.; and Sercombe, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A138097.htm 
 
CRIMINAL LAW – To find a defendant guilty of the crime of stalking, a 
court must first find evidence of repeated unwanted and unlawful contacts 
as defined under Oregon’s stalking laws. 
 
This is a consolidated appeal, wherein Defendant appealed convictions for 
violation of a stalking protective order (case number A138098) and his 
conviction for stalking (case number A138097).  In the first case, 
Defendant argued that the trial court erred in failing to merge his 
convictions.  The State conceded the trial court plainly erred by failing 
to merge the convictions where the different theories of guilt were based 
on the same incident. In the second case, Defendant was convicted of 
stalking after what the State characterized as “engaging in repeated and 
unwanted contact” with the Victim. The trial court found that more than 
one of the enumerated contacts Defendant had with Victim constituted the 
necessary unwanted communications required for a conviction under Oregon’s 
stalking laws. Defendant appealed and argued that the State did not 
introduce sufficient evidence to support the stalking conviction, because 
his communications did not convey a qualifying threat, as required under 
the statute. The Court of Appeals found only one of the contacts Defendant 
had with Victim qualified as a prohibited contact, and therefore, the 
trial court erred in denying Defendant’s motion for a judgment of 
acquittal. Case number A138098 reversed and remanded for resentencing; 
otherwise affirmed. Case number A138097 conviction reversed. 
 



[Summarized by Dane Rowinski] 
 
State v. Romero 
Decided: 8/17/2010 
Case No.: A137858 
Brewer, C.J. for the Court; Wollheim, P.J.; Edmonds, P.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A137858.htm 
 
CRIMINAL PROCEDURE – During a felony case, a trial court has no 
discretionary or equitable authority to utilize dismissal of a separate 
and distinct case as a sanction based on the State’s conduct in the 
instant case. 
 
The State appeals a trial court judgment that dismissed with prejudice a 
case for possession of methamphetamine. While the instant case was 
pending, Defendant was prosecuted for separate charges of theft. On the 
theft charges trial date of December 12, 2007, one of the State’s 
witnesses was unavailable and the State moved to postpone the trial. The 
next day the State informed the trial court of its ability to produce the 
witness and Defendant moved to have the case dismissed without prejudice, 
alleging the State failed to act diligently in attaining the attendance of 
the witness. The trial court granted the postponement but sanctioned the 
State, for lack of readiness to proceed on the theft charges, by 
dismissing the instant case with prejudice. The Court of Appeals held 
there was no authority for Defendant’s proposition that based on the 
State’s actions in the theft case the trial court had the authority to 
dismiss the instant case.  Reversed and remanded. 
 
[Summarized by Aaron Benjamin Girata] 
 
State v. Romero 
Decided: 8/18/2010 
Case No.: A138124 
Brewer, C.J. for the Court; Wollheim, P.J. and Sercombe, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A138124.htm 
 
CRIMINAL PROCEDURE - When a trial court makes a decision based on an 
erroneous legal premise and it therefore is not a legally correct choice, 
its outcome is not legally correct and it must be remedied. 
 
Defendant was on trial for unlawful use of a vehicle and possession of a 
stolen vehicle.  State had a witness that was unavailable for trial so the 
trial court granted a motion to postpone and dismissed a separate drug 
case against the defendant as a sanction for the unavailable witness. 
State appealed the dismissal of the drug case.  The Court of Appeals held 
that the trial court could not dismiss the drug case, because it did not 



have authority to do so as a sanction.  Defendant was convicted of the 
unlawful operation and possession charges.  Defendant appealed and argued 
that if the court could not dismiss the drug case, the convictions should 
be reversed and remanded so the trial court can reexamine the motion by 
state to postpone the vehicle trial.  The Court of Appeals held that the 
trial court granted the motion to postpone based on the legal premise that 
the trial court could dismiss the drug case, which was erroneous.  The 
Court of Appeals reversed and remanded the case to the trial court to 
determine if the motion to postpone was correctly granted. Reversed and 
remanded. 
 
[Summarized by Jessica Johnson] 
 
State v. Pitt 
Decided: 8/18/2010 
Case No.: A137399 
Ortega, J. for the Court; Landau, P.J. & Carson, S.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A137399.htm 
 
EVIDENCE – Testimony by a victim regarding prior uncharged misconduct in a 
sexual abuse prosecution is admissible as relevant to show identity when 
the defendant puts the identity of the abuser at issue by claiming that 
someone else committed the abuse and by claiming that the victim providing 
the testimony has misidentified the abuser. 
 
Defendant was convicted of two counts of unlawful sexual penetration and 
sexual abuse. Defendant moved to exclude, as uncharged misconduct, 
testimony by Victim and Victim’s cousin that Defendant had sexually abused 
both girls in the past. The trial court denied the motion, admitted the 
evidence as intent evidence and ruled that that, because Defendant argued 
that another person committed the acts, the identity of the abuser was a 
contested issue. On appeal, Defendant argues that the testimony is 
irrelevant for any admissible purpose because he claimed that he did not 
commit the acts and therefore his intent was not at issue. The Court of 
Appeals held that by arguing that someone else committed the acts and that 
Victim mistook him for someone else, Defendant put the identity of the 
abuser at issue. Furthermore, the Court held that the testimony was 
relevant to Victim’s identification and credibility because Victim would 
be less likely to misidentify someone who had abused her and her cousin in 
the past. Finally, the Court distinguished this case from State v. 
Baughman as the defendant in that case claimed that the acts never 
occurred, not that he did not commit them. Affirmed. 
 
[Summarized by Kathleen Thomas] 
 
State v. S.T.S. 



Decided: 8/18/2010 
Case No.: A143524 
Landau, P.J. for the Court; Schuman, J. & Ortega, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A143524.htm 
 
JUVENILE LAW – Juvenile court findings of fact that domestic violence 
occurred often and that the parents frequently broke up and reunited is 
sufficient under the “any-evidence” standard to support a finding that the 
children faced a current risk of harm and to support a ruling granting 
jurisdiction over the children to the court. 
 
Mother and Father spent seven years in a relationship which included 
domestic violence between Mother and Father. The juvenile court found the 
domestic violence between Mother and Father severe enough to grant 
jurisdiction to the court. Father appealed, claiming the state failed to 
prove that the children faced a current risk of harm. After the juvenile 
court terminated jurisdiction over the children, the Department of Human 
Services moved to dismiss the appeal, citing the appeal was moot. The 
Court of Appeals denied the motion to dismiss because the jurisdictional 
ruling continues to affect Father’s attempts to find employment, the 
ruling negatively affects the parent’s record with DHS, and the ruling 
creates a negative social stigma that significantly affects the parties’ 
rights. The Court also held that the juvenile court’s finding of 
jurisdiction was warranted because the juvenile court’s findings of fact 
that Father’s abuse occurred often and that Mother and Father frequently 
reunited was sufficient, under the low “any-evidence” test, to prove that 
the welfare of the children was currently endangered. Affirmed. 
 
[Summarized by Kimberly Morton] 
 
State v. Ormsby 
Decided: 8/25/10 
Case No.: A141449 
Haselton, P.J. for the Court; Brewer, C.J. & Armstrong, J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A141449.htm 
 
CRIMINAL LAW – To prove a charge under ORS 162.385 that a defendant gave 
false information to a peace officer issuing a citation, the State must 
offer evidence that the defendant knew that the peace officer was 
requesting the defendant’s name for the purpose of issuing a citation. 
 
Defendant was convicted of unauthorized use of a vehicle and providing 
false information to a peace officer for issuance or service of a citation 
under ORS 162.385(1) (“Count 3”). The trial court denied Defendant’s 
request to represent himself and his motion for judgment of acquittal on 
Count 3. Defendant appealed, arguing that the State failed to introduce 



evidence that Defendant knew that the officer was issuing a citation. The 
state conceded. The Court of Appeals held that, because ORS 162.385(1) 
requires that a defendant knowingly give false information to a peace 
officer “for the purpose” of issuing a citation, the state was required to 
prove that Defendant knew the peace officer was issuing a citation. 
Because the State failed to provide evidence that Defendant knew the peace 
officer was issuing a citation, the Court held that the trial court erred 
in denying Defendant’s motion. In addition, the State conceded that the 
trial court erred in denying Defendant’s request to appear pro se because 
the record did not support a finding that Defendant’s waiver of counsel 
was not knowing or intelligent. Reversed and remanded. 
 
[Summarized by Kathleen Thomas] 
 
 
State  v. Duarte/Knull-Dunagan 
Decided: 8/25/2010 
Case No.: A138537 
Haselton, P.J. for the Court; Armstrong, J. & Edmonds, S.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A138537.htm 
 
CRIMINAL PROCEDURE – On a motion to suppress evidence obtained during 
the 
execution of an allegedly deficient search warrant, a court is limited to 
the legal inquiry whether the issuing judge or magistrate could have 
reasonably found that information in the affidavit and inferences from 
that information provided probable cause, regardless of the existence of 
competing inferences. 
 
Defendants were charged with unlawful manufacture of marijuana after 
officers executed a search warrant and found a marijuana grow operation in 
their home. The search warrant was based on the affidavit of Officer 
Raiser, and contained information from three separate calls from anonymous 
informants. The trial court granted Defendants’ motion to suppress the 
evidence of the search, finding that the affidavit did not establish the 
veracity of the anonymous tips. On appeal, the State argued that the trial 
court exceeded its scope of review by not giving deference to the issuing 
magistrate’s findings and inferences. The Court of Appeals held that the 
trial court erred because, under State v. Castilleja (decided after the 
trial court’s denial of the motion), the reviewing court is limited to the 
question of whether the issuing magistrate could have concluded that the 
affidavit on which the warrant was based established probable cause. 
Because the magistrate could have reasonably found that the information in 
the affidavit sufficiently corroborated the anonymous tips, the trial 
court should have upheld the warrant, regardless of the existence of 
strongly supported competing inferences. Reversed and remanded. 



 
[Summarized by Kathleen Thomas] 
 
 
State v. Nebel 
Decided: August 25, 2010 
Case No.: A136957 
Armstrong, J. for the Court; Haselton, P.J.; &  Deits, S.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A136957.htm 
 
CRIMINAL PROCEDURE - Even if a trial court's basis for refusal to give 
proffered jury instructions is flawed, if the requested instructions 
misstate the applicable law there is no error. 
 
At trial, Defendant claimed defense of a third person to the charges of 
first and second-degree assault. He proffered jury instructions on 
first-degree intimidation. One of the elements necessary to prove 
first-degree intimidation is the actor's perception of the other person's 
race. The trial judge disallowed the instructions because he did not 
perceive any racial distinction between Defendant and the victims. The 
Court of Appeals found that reasoning erroneous, since the statute 
identifies the actor's perception of race. The instructions placed the 
burden of proof on the State to show the victims engaged in first-degree 
intimidation. The accurate statement of the law is that the State must 
disprove beyond a reasonable doubt that Defendant was under a reasonable 
belief that the victims committed the offense. The Court held that despite 
the trial judge's error in reasoning, the instructions were an inaccurate 
statement of the applicable law, and, as such, it could not reverse the 
decision to not allow them. Affirmed. 
 
[Summarized by Tyler Reid] 
 
Norris v. Board of Parole 
Decided: 8/25/2010 
Case No.: A134552 
Haselton, P.J. for the Court; Armstrong, J. & Deits, S.J. 
http://www.publications.ojd.state.or.us/A134552.htm 
 
PAROLE AND POST-PRISON SUPERVISION – Under the 1999 version of ORS 
144.103 and all subsequent versions to date, post-prison supervision terms 
for separate convictions served concurrently are calculated separately and 
served concurrently, beginning after release from incarceration. 
 
Norris seeks review of a final order of the Board of Parole and 
Post-Prison Supervision (“the Board”) setting his post-prison supervision 
(PPS) expiration date. Norris pleaded guilty to one count of first-degree 



sexual abuse, his “primary offense,” and to several other charges. The 
trial court ordered all sentences be served concurrently and imposed a PPS 
term of 10 years less time served pursuant to ORS 144.103. The Board 
calculated Norris’ PPS term at 86 months: the 10-year statutory maximum 
minus 36 months that Norris served for the attempted first-degree rape 
conviction. On review, Norris contended that, pursuant to OAR 
213-012-0040(1), the PPS terms should merge into the PPS term of his 
“primary offense.” In the alternative, Norris contended that the PPS term 
for each charge should have began as soon he finished the period of 
incarceration for that specific charge, even though he was still 
incarcerated on other charges. The Court of Appeals held that OAR 
213-012-0040(1) does not mandate a “merger” of PPS terms into the “primary 
offense” and that a PPS term cannot be served while the defendant is still 
incarcerated. Affirmed. 
 
[Summarized by Aaron Benjamin Girata] 
 
 
 


